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If you have a news item, 
memory or anecdote please send 
it in to us at the above address.

Your contributions

THE ARCHER aims to publish on 
the first weekend each month. 
To maximise the chance of 

publication, all contributors are 
urged to submit their articles 
early the preceding month:

THE ARCHER team wishes 
to thank all the generous 
people who give up their 

spare time, in all weather, 
to deliver the paper for us.

14 September is the copy dead-
line for the October issue.

USEFUL TELEPHONE NUMBERS

Transport
BR Enquiries    0845 484950
City Airport   020 7646 0000
Greenline      020 8668 7261
LT Enquiries  020 7222 1234
Grey-Green    020 8800 8010
National Express 08705 808080
Heathrow     020 8759 4321

Crime
Emergency           999
Finchley Police 020 8342 1212
Golders Gr. Police 020 8209 1212
Muswell Hill Police 020 8442 1212
CrimeStoppers   0800 555111
Victim Support       020 8343 4435

OAP’s Advice
Barnet Age Concern 020 8346 3511
Barnet OAPs Welfare 020 8441 4853
Contact (N2)       020 8444 1162
Counsel & Care       0845 300 7585
Help the Aged      0800 096 2541

Leisure
Alexandra Palace 020 8365 2121
Copthall Sports Ctr. 020 8361 8658
E. Finchley Library  020 8883 2664
Gt North Leisure Pk. 020 8343 9830
Muswell Hill Odeon 0870 505 0007
Phoenix Cinema      020 8883 2233
Tourist Info Service  0870 126 4018
Warner Cinema Village 020 8446 9933 

Utilities (for N2)
Eastern Energy        0800 783 8838
London Electricity   0800 096 9000
OFTEL              020 7634 8700
Thames Water      0845 920 0888
Three Valleys Water 0845 782 3333
Gas consumers cncl. 0645 060708
Transco Gas Emerg.  0800 111 999

Help & Advice
Barnet Racial Equality Council  020 8446 0445
Childline           0800 1111
Citizens Advice Bureau    020 8349 0954
Cruse Bereavement Care   020 7431 7122
Disability Info Service      020 8446 6935
E Finchley Advice Service 020 8444 6265
Gingerbread              020 8445 4227
Missing Persons Helpline 0500 700700
National Debt Line     0808 808 4000
NSPCC              0800 800500
Rape Crisis Centre     020 7837 1600
Relate              020 8445 0888
Samaritans           020 8889 6888
Refuge National Crisis Line 0870 599 5443

Hospitals
Barnet General    020 8216 4000
Coppetts Wood   020 8883 9792 
Edgware General  020 8952 2381
Finchley Memorial 020 8349 3121
Oak Lane Clinic   020 8346 9343
Royal Free        020 7794 0500
St Luke’s          020 8219 1800
Whittington         020 7272 3070
Western Eye Hosp 020 7886 6666

*Calls to 09065 numbers are 
charged at £1.50 per minute.

Councils
Barnet
Admin/Town Hall  020 8359 2000
Council Tax       020 8359 2608
Recycling & refuse 020 8359 4600
Health Authority     020 8201 4700
Com’ty Health Cncl 020 8349 4364
Benefits Agency       020 8258 6500
Employment Service  020 8258 3900
Haringey Council  020 8975 9700

Health Advice
AIDS Helpline        0800 567123
Alcoholics Anonymous 020 7352 3001
Barnet MENCAP    020 8203 6688
CancerLink            0800 132905
Carers National Assoc. 020 8343 3665
Drinkline             0800 917 8282
Drugs Helpline          0800 776600
Health Information Service  0800 665544
Homeopathic Helpline 09065 343404*
MIND               020 8343 5700
N. London Blood Service 020 8258 2700

Animal Welfare
Nat Strays Bureau      09065 123999*
RSPCA                     0870 5555999
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You can contact 
East Finchley’s 

Community Police Ofcer, 
PC Paul Carter, at 

the Community Ofce, 
Golders Green Station, 

on 020 8733 5562 
or e-mail him at 

paul.carter@met.police.uk

War on 
waste
Barnet Council is set to join 
forces with ECT Recycling 
to launch a new weekly 
doorstep recycling service 
on October 1 this year. 

The not-for-profit, com-
munity based organisation will 
also provide recycling facilities at 
the improved civic amenities site 
at Summers Lane which, when 
it re-opens its doors on the same 
day, will be the major recycling 
centre for the borough.

ECT Recycling Ltd is a 
recognised leader in waste man-
agement. It already operates 
successful recycling schemes 
in partnership with eight other 
London boroughs, one of which 
has been awarded beacon status 
for its recycling service.

Households will get a recy-
cling box for the collection 
of paper, cans, glass, tin foil, 
textiles and shoes when this 
initiative starts in the autumn. 
It is expected that the enhanced 
recycling service will be avail-
able to all houses by April 2002 
and flats wanting to participate 
by December 2002.

In the meantime, residents 
are encouraged to do their 
bit for the environment by 
continuing to use the existing 
fortnightly paper recycling 
scheme and the bring banks.

A calendar reminding resi-
dents of collection dates is 
available from the council on 
020 8359 4296.

This summer the clocks go 
back 50 years...
After 50 years Kenwood’s summer lake concerts are still North London’s most 
successful and best-kept open secret. Every Saturday night about 3000 people come 
with self-brought feasts, in a scene similar to HM George V’s first public opening in 
1925. However, nothing is perfect, and some have started to question the notion of 
‘public land’, and are unhappy with some regulations. THE ARCHER spoke to Gennie 
Halsall, media consultant for ‘Music on a Summer Evening’. 

Vi s i t o r s 
chill-out on 
deckcha i r s 
near the 
T h o u s a n d 
Lake with a 
glass of wine, 
or enjoy the 
music drifting 
on surround-
ing banks. 

Most criti-
cism has risen 
around the 
fencing of 
certain banks, 
as it makes 
it difficult to 
hear the 
music. On 
this Gennie 
commented, 

disappointment, Gennie added 
that about 500 tickets are saved 
for sale on the day. 

Music has charms
On the rising number of 

visitors she said, “We don’t 
actually encourage people to 
come - it puts a huge strain on 
our own accessibility limits 
and also on public transport. 
There are already free buses 
running to aid in this.”

Other complaints have 
risen from ticket holders 
about limited seating space. 
Ms Avni from Brackenbury 
Road was struck by how busy 
the area was and said, “It 
was very difficult to find 

Kumon Maths in N2
Enrol between Aug 21st – Oct 20th 

in the most successful after-school 
maths programme and save 
the assessment fee of £15.

For more information call your local 
instructor on 8361 9705.

Classes held at East Finchley Library. 

a space, even half an hour 
before starting time. It was 
so packed, we had to move 
people’s baskets to find a 
place to sit.”

Gennie commented, 
“People will have to under-
stand that these are picnic 
concerts and they work on a 
first-come, first-served basis. 
The rule is simple: get there 
as early as you can, especially 
when driving.” 

Kenwood Lakeside Con-
certs ran every Saturday until 
1 September. Highlights of 
this summer have been Leslie 
Garrett, the Opera Gala, and 
the Royal Opera. 

“Unfortunately, Kenwood has 
a natural restriction on how 
many people can attend. It 
is still the same area with 
the same fencing, but some 
Health and Safety rules have 
changed over time to cope 
with increasing demands. 

The light security fencing 
area is guarded by safety 
people, and it is not a restric-
tion to keep non-ticket holders 
out, but to let payers in who 
want to sit in a more peaceful 
area. Aren’t non-payers lucky 
anyway - what other concert 
in the world gives access to 
free concerts like that? 

Prices are very affordable, 
they start at  £12.” To avoid 

Kenwood concert in full swing. Photo by Sue Holliday

Be warned
People hoping to win a big 
prize are just as likely to end 
up with a huge phone bill.

Barnet Council’s Trading 
Standards are warning residents 
who get a mail shot headed 
“Important Official Notifica-
tion” to read the small print. 
Recipients are asked to call a 
premium rate telephone number 
to claim a prize. However, the 
small print reveals it will cost at 
least £9.50 to find out the prize 
you have won. 

Trading Standards officers 
have received many complaints 
from people duped by this type 
of mail shot. Many operate 
from outside the UK and are 
very difficult to regulate.

Residents with concerns 
can contact Trading Standards 
on 020 8359 2606. 
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